
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S   O F   M E E T I N G  

Minutes of a  REMOTE MEETING of the Parish Council held on Thursday, March 4, 2021 at 7.00pm using the Zoom platform.
Attending:
Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Young, Dawson, Savage, Gillbanks, Eayrs, Riley,


Conboy (HDC), Downes (CCC) 6 members of the public & Clerk
2021/2725
Apologies for Absence


None
2021/2726
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


4 of the members of the public spoke about the recent flooding events.  It 

was decided to hold two specific flood meetings within the next few weeks 

dealing with the separate areas affected rather than try to deal with the 


issues as part of a Full Council meeting. It was important to provide clear 


information where possible on what happened and why in the hope that 


future such events could be avoided.  Clerk to arrange.
2021/2727
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2021/2728
To Approve the Minutes of the remote meeting held on


February 4, 2021


Approved as an accurate record
2021/2729
Matters Arising from Minutes dated January 7 (information 



only)


None
2021/2730
District & County Councillor Reports
District Councillor Report March 2021

Flooding and emergency response

HDC held discussions with the affected to communities, together with the County Council and Environment Agency to learn lessons and to address future issues.  We have worked to ensure Offord was included and its resident’s voices are heard.  

HDC Overview and Scrutiny have taken the step of commissioning a Flooding Task and Finish Group with representatives from across the Chamber – Sarah Conboy was invited to join them.  They will be holding a series of investigative conversations with the agencies involved in making the emergency response to flooding and producing a lessons learned report for HDC to consider in the coming months.

We are aware that CCC are offered to support parishes who wish to produce a flood plan and, we think, offering extra resources to those who were badly affected by the recent floods – the Offords would be an obvious candidate for such support.

HDC Covid Response

There remains vigilance about our local transmission rates and we are being reminded that the public should not be complacent as we see an easing of restrictions. 

Vaccinations are rolling out but there is variance across the region in terms of which groups are being call forward.  Those on the CEV lists are being invited forward but those who are Carers (with carers allowance or who are unpaid carers) are not being called consistently across Cambs leading to local confusion and anxiety. The message remain wait to be called but the NHS website allows people to book and is a quick way of checking whether you can do so: https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/coronavirus-covid-19/coronavirus-vaccination/book-coronavirus-vaccination/ 

The Local Restrictions Support Grant for businesses that were required to close as part of the national lockdown on 5 November to 2 December 2020 is now available: https://www.huntingdonshire.gov.uk/business/covid-business-grants/local-restrictions-support-grant/  This is now available for business that were forced to close 

Budgets

HDC has now set its budget – 0% increase on Council Tax for this year.  They have relied on reserves and budget cutting to achieve this – they will tell you they still have plenty of reserves, but we worry that instead of maintaining the previous minimum 15%, which they argued was essential, we will now be dipping down to 12%.  That said, we are all sure that with so many struggling financially no increase in council tax rates will be appreciated this year – but there will have to be an increase in subsequent years to balance the books.

Getting back on our feet

HDC continues to work hard to encourage our business to reopen safety in the market towns and to promote shopping locally.  HDC are offering help support and the use of an online ordering service for small retailers.  You can find all the latest information on their website: https://www.huntingdonshire.gov.uk/council-democracy/reopening-our-towns/

A flavour of casework this month across the ward

In spite of the residual flooding and Covid related issues taking much of our time, we have still taken on adhoc casework where you’ve approached us – planning enforcement, tree work and anything else that residents have brought to our attention.  Lockdown has not reduced the work we are doing on your behalf. 

******************
County Council report to The Offords Parish Council, March 4th, 2021

The report I was planning to send you for the meeting was going to be simply a report on the CCC budget and Council tax for the coming year (see Item 1).

However, the bombshell on Friday last was news about an audit report on the tenancy of a County Council farm in Girton and the alleged conduct of the Deputy Leader of the County Council, so this is reported as item 2.  The full report will not be available until after the Audit and Accounts Committee meeting on Friday, March 5th, so please don’t press me for further details!

1. CCC budget decision for 21-22

The annual budget setting meeting on February 9th decided the budget changes and the council tax increase for the coming fiscal year 21-22.    The preparatory work had been going on in various committees for several weeks.

The majority group inevitably wins the final vote and the opposition groups propose their alternatives with little hope of getting them accepted. It is, however, an occasion for airing different views and for ‘grand-standing’ as the Committee chairs have the opportunity to report on what a great job they have been doing! There were many speeches of congratulation and thanks to CCC staff for their resilience in the Covid crisis.

The scope for radical new ideas is very limited: most of the CCC budget is already committed to essential statutory services such as adult social care, looked after children as well as highway maintenance.

This year’s budgetary process has been overshadowed, inevitably, by the Covid pandemic which has required much flexibility from council employees, with extra costs, partially offset by extra grants from central government.

In terms of the council tax increase, this will be 1.99% for general expenditure and 1% for Adult Social care so the County Council component of your tax bill for next year will be:



Housing Band

Ratio


Amount £




A

  6/9


   933.18




B

  7/9


1,088.71




C

  8/9


1,244.24




D

  9/9


1,399.77




E

11/9


1,710.83




F   

13/9


2,021.89




G

15/9


2,332.95




H

18/9


2,799.54

For people living in the Band D benchmark house, the increase amounts to £40.59 per year, or £3.38 per month. County council tax accounts for 70% of our overall council tax bill, the rest being levied by Fire, Police, District Council and Parish Council.

The new investments for the coming year are an extra £4m. on Footpaths and Pavements, £170k on saving the B1050 (which is in danger of collapsing) and £1.090k on flood attenuation and biodiversity. Funding will need to be transferred from reserves to balance the budget.

The Liberal Democrat alternative for 21-22 (1.99% plus 1.5% for Adult Social Care) would have added a further monthly charge of £0.57p for a Band D household, above the Conservative proposal. The Lib Dem improvement schemes included £600k for Community Support Hubs, £200k for Green apprenticeships and small businesses, £40k for Junior Travel Ambassadors and capital investment in energy-saving measures, road improvement and in enhancing and increasing biodiversity, with a revenue implication of £51k. In addition, they proposed to save £105k by streamlining council committees and reducing the Special Responsibility Allowances for councillors.

The Labour alternative was for a 2% rise for Adult Social Care and 1% for general expenditure with a withdrawal of £13M from the Transformation Fund, and spending of £700k for the Innovate and Cultivate Fund, £4,393k for a Covid Recovery Fund, £100k for the Bikeability Scheme, £1m contingency fund for help with return to school and £300k extra investment in adult social care. Plus £7k to ensure that all CCC employees receive as a minimum the ‘Real Living Wage’.  

2.“Audit report completed on the tenancy of Manor Farm Girton”
The circumstances surrounding the way in which the Conservative Deputy Leader of Cambridgeshire County Council acquired a tenancy for a farm owned by the County Council have been under examination for over two years now, with the report being held up due to an investigation by the police. 

Now that the County Council is finally in possession of the report, completed by external auditors, the report must be made available to the public.  

The Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group, Cllr Lucy Nethsingha, said: “It has taken far too long for this report to be completed.” It was Cllr Nethsingha who raised the initial complaint but she has yet to receive a copy of the full report.

She said: “The issues raised in this case are extremely serious, involving concerns about both the council’s financial management, the financial loss to residents and the relationships between Councillor Hickford and officers of the council.  There were accusations of bullying, and we need to know the outcome of this investigation. “Now that this report has been finalised, the public have a right to know what happened.  If those initial concerns have been upheld, that would have major implications not only for Councillor Hickford, but for the whole Conservative Leadership of the Council. There are serious public interest matters at stake here, and the public need and deserve answers.’’

	Late news - Cllr Hickford has resigned as a councillor. 

The Offords- local issues

	The main local events of the last month have obviously been the floods and the prolonged disruption to everyday life. The parish council has borne the brunt of the rescue efforts. If there is any (constructive) feedback I can transmit to the County, please let me know. I expect most of you have seen their recent statement. If not, here it is: 

	Subject: Update from the Floods Investigation Team
 

Dear Councillors,

 

I am mailing to update you on the latest flood risk situation and actions across Cambridgeshire. I would like to thank the team for supplying the following information:

 

· The number of reports we are receiving related to the flooding in December and January is slowing now so we are hopeful we have captured most of the information. The total number of flood reports received by the Flood Risk team now stands at 760. This includes both internal and external (garden/highway) flooding. Where reports relate to highway related issues, we have forwarded them on directly to highways

 

· We have attended 12 community flood meetings (Godmanchester, St Ives, St Neots, The Offords, Brampton, Houghton/Hemingfords, Ramsey, Alconbury, March, Swavesey, Broughton, Buckden) to discuss the recent flooding and identify any required actions

 

· We held an extraordinary meeting of the Cambridgeshire and Peterborough Flood and Water Partnership on 3 February 2021 and the next meeting is scheduled for 2 March 2021.

 

· We have commenced discussions with the Environment Agency regarding the best way to start setting up flood groups and writing flood plans. We are aware that communities across the county are at different stages e.g. some already have groups, some have started but stalled and others don’t have anything. We will therefore be adapting the approach accordingly and this local engagement will be a key part of our plans moving forwards.

 

· The formal flood investigations are in their early stages and we are currently recruiting additional resource to enable us to deliver these effectively and efficiently

 

· Anglian Water have offered to meet to discuss the issues around new development and planning responses

 

· Thanks to the information provided by residents and members we have developed a database of locations where we understand additional watercourse maintenance is required. We plan to write to all relevant landowners in the coming weeks to remind them of their riparian responsibilities and we will assess as to the appropriateness and extent of any enforcement action

 

· We would like to thank all members that have continued to send through details of flooding that has occured and we would request you continue to make us aware of any flood related issues in your area

 

Our intention is to provide regular updates like this to you over the next few weeks, either weekly or fortnightly depending on what has progressed. However please contact us on floodandwater@cambridgeshire.gov.uk if you have any other questions.

 

Kind regards

 

Quinton Carroll




The current requirements in terms of social distancing etc continue to make it very difficult for me to carry out my normal expectation in terms of local casework but I am always pleased to be copied in to correspondence and, if appropriate, I can give my support or guidance, albeit remotely!

***************

2021/2731
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes


2731.1

To approve the monthly accounts





Approved as an accurate record



2731.2

To approve the balance sheet




Approved
2021/2732
To Approve the following payments


The following payments were approved.
101934

Netwise UK


Website Upgrade

£199.00

101935

Hire or Buy


Sandbags


£72.00

101936

Mrs J Stanbridge

Salary



£418.20

101937

HMRC



Tax & NI


£51.16

2021/2733
Leisure & Amenities


Cllr Gatward informed members that flooding issues had taken precedence 

over usual L&A matters.





                                                                  



2021/2734
Offords Flooding


As per Open Forum
2021/2735
Buckden Flooding


Cllr Weitzel reported on the flooding that had also been experienced by 


Buckden which was largely caused by antiquated drainage. He would be 


keep in touch with developments there in connection with extra pressure on 

sewage/drainage due to new developments.
2021/2736
Buckden Silver Street Development



The Chairman informed members that he had joined the meeting discussing 

this and although sound objections had been raised re traffic concerns 


Highways felt that all was OK and his opinion is that the development would 

go ahead despite the many objections.
2021/2737
Planning


Cllr Young reviewed the most recent meetings, the Minutes of which had 


been circulated.
2021/2738
New Website



It was agreed that the new website would be populated and cllr information 

provided.  Councillor Young to send photos that he had from the initial site.
2021/2739
OVW Bridge Proposal – update on progress



A successful meeting had been held with the A14 group which resulted in the 

focus of the proposal changing to something that was more readily obtained 

as the fund was winding down.  It was proposed by the A14 funding group 

that they could provide £20k towards the cost of a meeting 



point/pavilion/bandstand on the Millennium Green.  All Cllrs were in favour 

of this change and the Clerk was asked to provide 3 quotations to the fund 

officer to progress this project.  It was decided that a wooden structure 


would be more in keeping with the MG.
2021/2740
COVID-19 – Update if available


The Clerk informed the meeting that current guidance from central 


government was that face-to-face meetings should resume from May 7 but 

that NALC was lobbying for an extension to remote meetings.  She would 


keep members informed.
2021/2741
Chairman’s Report


The Chairman thanked all Cllrs and the Clerk for their hard work during the 

recent flooding.  He also confirmed he had submitted Council’s NATS report 

which had been circulated to all and met with Mr Atwell to discuss flooding 

issues.
2021/2742
Councillor Reports


Cllr Eayrs reported that the pothole on New Road had been filled but that it 

was likely to reoccur due to the parking of the residents which sent all traffic 

to that side of the road.  The Clerk was asked to contact Richard Braddick re 

this.


Cllr Savage mentioned that parts of the Ouse Valley Way had been cleared 

and wondered if the Environment Agency would be clearing the weirs.  She 

also mentioned the amount of litter that was found in New Road and 


wondered if a bin could be placed there.  Clerk to enquire.



Cllr Riley mentioned that litter had increased on the Millennium Green and 

that another or larger bin was needed.  It was noted that whatever was used 

would need to be wheeled to the road for collection.  Clerk to enquire.



Cllr Young mentioned the report he had seen about the number of A14 


planted trees that had not survived.  He also asked the Clerk to chase up Ely 

Diocese regarding an extension to the lease for the Village Hall.
2021/2743
Notices & Correspondence not previously circulated


None
2021/2744
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2021/2745
The meeting closed at 21.06 and next remote meeting date confirmed as Thursday, April 1, 2021 
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